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  Head Teacher: Gillian Powe

   Deputy Head Teacher: Joe Emissah


Wednesday 20th May 2020 
Dear Parents/Carers,
Update Letter – Year 2, 3, 4 & 5 
Since the government’s announced intention to reopen schools, dependent on scientific evidence, we have been working hard to develop plans for opening school at the earliest opportunity. The priority in this planning is the welfare and health of children, staff and families. 

There are many factors to consider in planning including staffing availability, number of children expected to return, number of children of key workers attending, internal and external space, buildings layout and effective implementation of the protective measures as outlined in the government guidance. We are receiving advice from the Local Authority, Health and Safety Advisors and other professional associations to support in this process and will share further information with the staff and parents in the coming days.  

The current government guidance clearly states that there is an awareness that schools are unable to socially distance young children but the focus needs to be on reducing risk and minimising the rate of virus transmission. The hierarchy of measures set out in the government’s Protective Measure Guidance represents the key focus for planning and managing children in and around the site. The key measures are: 

· Avoiding contact with anyone with the symptoms of coronavirus 

· Frequent hand cleaning and good hygiene practices 

· Regular cleaning of settings 

· Minimising contact and mixing
As indicated in my previous letter, the prioritisation for places will go to children of key workers and then Reception pupils, Year 1 and Year 6. If the scientific evidence allows this first phase of reopening in June, the government anticipate a wider opening to all primary aged children for the final month of the summer term. With the large numbers of key workers combined with the additional three year groups, we will be operating using up to 24 classroom spaces in the first phase of reopening. With this large number of groups, we will be using nearly all of the available teaching staff working full time and occupying almost every classroom in the school. Clearly the move to take on the remaining year groups (YR 2 – 5) will be planned carefully but will have a significant impact on the proposed first phase of provision. 
Last week saw the government issue multiple pieces of advice around school reopening. As we understand more about the government’s vision for schooling we will of course communicate with you further, adapting and developing our plans. We have no indication of the expectations on schools beyond this term and these arrangements will be continuously reviewed. The current plans for our return are set out to support children in the first instance. We are aware that the offer of provision will not be ideal for many families and can reassure you these plans are for the next few weeks and are very much a temporary arrangement.
Home learning 

The home learning work on the school website will continue to be available for all year groups. As the vast majority of teachers will be teaching full time, the home learning will be planned by a small number of teaching colleagues and not necessarily the year group team.
Class specific information –  2T and 4G  

Due to various factors and staffing arrangements, I can confirm that for the remainder of the year Mr Grinbergs and Mrs Tollington will now both be teaching Reception classes instead of the usual classes. Decisions around staffing are always difficult and we will update you when we know more about the government’s potential plans for Year 2 & 4 to return. 
Plans for recommencing school for Reception, Yr 1 and Yr 6 
The task of reopening the school is considerable and at this time we do not believe the first day of next month will be achievable. We are working towards reopening school early in the second week of June (for Reception, Yr 1 & Yr 6) and will confirm the date when we are confident that all arrangements are in place for a safe return. 

The timing and length of this letter precludes me sharing detailed information about how school life will have changed for us all but I attach a link to an article that gives an impression of the types of things that schools are considering at this planning stage. We will of course share specific information for our school in the coming days when this is finalised. 

School approach to reopening 
At this time, we have contacted families of children in Reception, Year 1 and Year 6 to share the following information detailed below. This may well be significantly altered by the time we prepare for a full school reopening (Years 2- 5) but I understand parents will be keen to hear about how this is being approached. 

All classes will be split into two groups of up to 15 children led by a teacher although this may not be their current class teacher and provision may not be in their normal classroom. All children have been allocated into the first and second half of the week with siblings being organised into the same group to support families. Please note, with the exception of a sibling grouping error, we will not move children between set groups. This includes if families have sought to make informal agreements to swap to facilitate working patterns. 
	We will be operating on a two-week timetable to ensure parity of contact time for the two groups.
Week 1 

     Group A will attend all day Monday and Tuesday and half day Wednesday (collection at 12.40pm). 

     Group B will attend all day Thursday and Friday.

Week 2 

     Group A will attend all day Monday and Tuesday
     Group B will attend half day Wednesday (collection at 12.40pm) and all day Thursday and Friday


As all children have been placed into groups, if parents choose to not return their child/children initially there will still be a space for them should you change your mind. 

The Wednesday half day closure allows time dedicated to staff for planning, preparation, additional cleaning and support with home learning. This requirement for staff is statutory and is usually covered by Ed Support PE lessons, however the protective measures prevents us from rotating staff around the groups in this way.
Mrs Metcalfe, the school SENDco, will be working with teachers and wider staff to support children in their learning needs as they return to school.  

In our discussions with BRAC it became clear that there were too many barriers to be able to resume provision during the summer term. We will update you further as the situation develops.

What do I need to do?

At this stage parents and carers of children in Yr 2, 3, 4 & 5 do not need to take any action other than to continue to support your children with home learning. We will contact you as soon as we know more about the potential plans to reopen for all year groups. Please note there will be no home learning provision during half term. 

We all appreciate the difficult situations parents and carers are in at the moment. You have all responded so positively to the home learning demands and we are very appreciative of your support with this. Now as the government attempts to move to the next phase of relaxing the lockdown, you too will have pressures from employers and other commitments that will continue to make normal life challenging. We do understand this and hope that we can make this next stage of this current period manageable for children, staff and parents. 
Finally, thank you once again for all you are doing to support your child’s school and with all of your home learning efforts. We are all in very challenging and very different times and we are all trying to find the best route forward for our children, our school staff and our families.

Yours sincerely,

Joe Emissah

Deputy Head Teacher 
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